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When the longshoremen, leaving their work, were dispersed in noisy
groups over the wharf, buying food from the open-air merchants, and
settling themselves on the pavement, in shady corners, to eat, Grichka
Tchelkache, an old jail-bird, appeared among them.  He was game often
hunted by the police, and the entire quay knew him for a hard drinker
and a clever, daring thief.  He was bare-headed and bare-footed, and
wore a worn pair of velvet trousers and a percale blouse torn at the
neck, showing his sharp and angular bones covered with brown skin.  His
touseled black hair, streaked with gray, and his sharp visage,
resembling a bird of prey's, all rumpled, indicated that he had just
awakened.  From his moustache hung a straw, another clung to his
unshaved cheek, while behind his ear was a fresh linden leaf.  Tall,
bony, a little bent, he walked slowly over the stones, and, turning his
hooked nose from side to side, cast piercing glances about him,
appearing to be seeking someone among the 'longshoremen.  His long,
thick, brown moustache trembled like a cat's, and his hands, behind his
back, rubbed each other, pressing closely   together  their twisted and
knotty fingers.  Even here, among hundreds of his own kind, he
attracted attention by his resemblance to a sparrow-hawk of the
steppes, by his rapacious leanness, his easy stride, outwardly calm but
alert and watchful as the flight of the bird that he recalled.


When he reached a group of tatterdemalions, seated in the shade of some
baskets of charcoal, a broad-shouldered and stupid looking boy rose to
meet him.  His face was streaked with red and his neck was scratched;
he bore the traces of a recent fight.  He walked along beside
Tchelkache, and said under his breath:


"The custom-house officers can't find two boxes of goods.  They are
looking for them.  You understand, Grichka?"


"What of it?" asked Tchelkache, measuring him calmly with his eyes.


"What of it?  They are looking, that's all."


"Have they inquired for me to help them in their search?"


Tchelkache gazed at the warehouses with a meaning smile.


"Go to the devil!"


The other turned on his heel.


"Hey! Wait!--Who has fixed you up in that fashion?  Your face is all
bruised--Have you seen Michka around here?"


"I haven't seen him for a long time!" cried the other, rejoining the
'longshoremen.


Tchelkache continued on his way, greeted in a friendly manner by all.
But he, usually so ready with merry word or biting jest, was evidently
out of sorts to-day, and answered all questions briefly.


Behind a bale of merchandise appeared a custom-house officer, standing
in his dark-green, dusty uniform with military erectness.  He barred
Tchelkache's way, placing himself before him in an offensive attitude,
his left hand on his sword, and reached out his right hand to take
Tchelkache by the collar.


"Stop, where are you going?"


Tchelkache fell back a step, looked at the officer and smiled drily.


The red, cunning and good-natured face of the custom-house officer was
making an effort to appear terrible; with the result that swollen and
purple, with wrinkling eyebrows and bulging eyes, it only succeeded in
being funny.


"You've been warned before: don't you dare to come upon the wharf, or
I'll break every rib in your body!" fiercely exclaimed the officer.


"How do you do, Semenitch!  I haven't seen you for a long time,"
quietly replied Tchelkache, extending his hand.


"I could get along without ever seeing you!  Go about your business!"


However, Semenitch shook the hand that was extended to him.


"You're just the one I want to see," pursued Tchelkache, without
loosening the hold of his hooked fingers on Semenitch's hand, and
shaking it familiarly.  "Have you seen Michka?"


"What Michka?  I don't know any Michka!  Get along with you, friend, or
the inspector'll see you; he--"


"The red-haired fellow who used to work with me on board the
'Kostroma,'" continued Tchelkache, unmoved.


"Who stole with you would be nearer the truth!  Your Michka has been
sent to the hospital: his leg was crushed under a bar of iron.  Go on,
friend, take my advice or else I shall have to beat you."


"Ah!--And you were saying: I don't know Michka! You see that you do
know him.  What's put you out, Semenitch?"


"Enough, Grichka, say no more and off with you--"


The officer was getting angry and, darting apprehensive glances on
either side, tried to free his hand from the firm grasp of Tchelkache.
The last named looked at him calmly from under his heavy eyebrows,
while a slight smile curved his lips, and without releasing his hold of
the officer's hand, continued talking.


"Don't hurry me.  When I'm through talking to you I'll go.  Tell me how
you're getting on.  Are your wife and children well?"


Accompanying his words with a terrible glance, and showing his teeth in
a mocking grin, he added:


"I'm always intending to make you a visit, but I never have the time:
I'm always drunk--"


"That'll do, that'll do, drop that--Stop joking, bony devil! If you
don't, comrade, I--Or do you really intend to rob houses and streets?"


"Why?  There's enough here for both of us.  My God, yes!--Semenitch!
You've stolen two boxes of goods again?--Look out, Semenitch, be
careful!  Or you'll be caught one of these days!"


Semenitch trembled with anger at the impudence of Tchelkache; he spat
upon the ground in a vain effort to speak.  Tchelkache let go his hand
and turned back quietly and deliberately at the entrance to the wharf.
The officer, swearing like a trooper, followed him.


Tchelkache had recovered his spirits; he whistled softly between his
teeth, and, thrusting his hands in his trousers' pockets, walked
slowly, like a man who has nothing to do, throwing to the right and
left scathing remarks and jests.  He received replies in kind.


"Happy Grichka, what good care the authorities take of him!" cried
someone in a group of 'longshoremen who had eaten their dinner and were
lying, stretched out on the ground.


"I have no shoes; Semenitch is afraid that I may hurt my feet," replied
Tchelkache.


They reached the gate.  Two soldiers searched Tchelkache and pushed him
gently aside.


"Don't let him come back again!" cried Semenitch, who had remained
inside.


Tchelkache crossed the road and seated himself on a stepping-block in
front of the inn door.  From the wharf emerged an interminable stream
of loaded wagons.  From the opposite direction arrived empty wagons at
full speed, the drivers jolting up and down on the seats.  The quay
emitted a rumbling as of thunder; accompanied by an acrid dust.  The
ground seemed to shake.


Accustomed to this mad turmoil, stimulated by his scene with Semenitch,
Tchelkache felt at peace with all the world.  The future promised him
substantial gain without great outlay of energy or skill on his part.
He was sure that neither the one nor the other would fail him; screwing
up his eyes, he thought of the next day's merry-making when, his work
accomplished, he should have a roll of bills in his pocket.  Then his
thoughts reverted to his friend Michka, who would have been of so much
use to him that night, if he had not broken his leg.  Tchelkache swore
inwardly at the thought that for want of Michka he might perhaps fail
in his enterprise.  What was the night going to be?--He questioned the
sky and inspected the street.
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